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IRAS ID: 246149
Local Principle Investigator: Dr Rosal Hamid, Obstetrics and Gynaecology Consultant

We would like to invite you to take part in a research study. Before you decide we would like you to understand why the research is being done and what it will involve for you. Please take time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with friends and family if you wish. We will go through the information sheet with you and answer any questions you have. This should take about 15 minutes.
Part 1 of the PIS tells you the purpose of this study and what will happen to you if you take part.
Part 2 gives you more detailed information about the conduct of the study.
Please ask us if there is anything that is not clear. Take time to decide whether or not you wish to take part.
Part 1 
What is the purpose of the study?

Group B Streptococcus (GBS or Strep B) is a germ which is often carried by healthy women and usually causes no problems. In rare cases, it can cause serious disease and even death in their babies. It may be possible to prevent GBS disease in babies by giving a vaccine to pregnant women. The idea of vaccinating the mother is so that she can pass on the protection (antibody) during the pregnancy to her baby, just like we already do with the pertussis (whooping cough) vaccination. A vaccine is currently being developed against GBS and to help this progress faster we need to find out how much antibody is actually needed to protect babies from GBS disease.  
Why have I been invited?

We would like to you take part because you are going to have a baby at one of at either Croydon University Hospital, East Surrey Hospital or Poole Hospital.
Do I have to take part? 

It is up to you to decide whether or not to take part. We will describe the study and go through this information sheet. If you do, you will be given this information sheet to keep and asked to sign a consent form. If you are in labour and would like to take part but are not able to sign a consent form, we will ask for your verbal permission to take samples and will return after you have given birth to ask for written consent. You are still free to withdraw at any time and without giving a reason. A decision to withdraw at any time or not take part will not affect the care you receive.

What will happen to me if I take part?

If you decide to take part, we will ask for a sample of cord blood to be taken at the time of birth. This blood sample is to look for antibodies against GBS. This will be about a tablespoon of blood from the cord/placenta after it is delivered by the midwife caring for you in labour. 
If it is not possible to obtain this cord sample we will ask for a sample of blood from you taken up to 48 hours after delivery. This will be about a teaspoon of blood. 
If, during the 3 months following the birth of your baby, your baby develops GBS disease, we will ask you for a swab from your vagina and rectum in order to see if you are carrying GBS, as well as an additional sample of blood from you and from your baby. The swab may be obtained by you, or by study staff if you prefer. 
We would also like to call you when your baby is around 3 months old to check on your baby’s health. The call will last around 5 minutes. 

Expenses and payments

We are not able to provide expenses for you to take part in this study.
What do I have to do? 

If you decide to take part, we will ask you to sign the consent form and we would like to put a study sticker on your notes to indicate your involvement. 
What are the alternatives for diagnosis or treatment?

There are no relevant alternatives. 

What are the possible disadvantages and risks of taking part?

We may need to take a blood sample from you. This can cause anxiety for some people and is associated with mild, temporary discomfort. There is a small risk of fainting, bruising and infection. All blood sampling will be performed by trained members of the study team. 
If required, we may need to take a blood test from your baby at 1-3 months (less than a teaspoon full). This can cause discomfort but use common distraction techniques, such as breastfeeding, to minimize this. 
In the unlikely case of a stillbirth, we would still ask if you are happy to consent for a blood test. This can provide useful information as GBS is a known cause of stillbirths. 
What are the side-effects of any treatment received when taking part?

There are no side effects from taking part in this study.
What are the possible benefits of taking part? 
The antibody tests will help in the development and licensure of GBS vaccines for pregnant women. We therefore hope that what we find out in this study will help to stop babies from becoming sick with GBS disease in the future.

What if there is a problem? 

Please feel free to ask any question you might have about the research study. If you have any queries or concerns you can contact Rosol Hamid, 020 8401 3890, and other study staff Miss Samar Shoeir 020 8401 3000. 

Will my taking part in the study be kept confidential?

Yes, we will follow ethical and legal practice and all information about you will be handled in confidence.
St Georges University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust is the sponsor for this study and is based in the United Kingdom. We will be using information from you and your baby (directly and/or medical records) in order to undertake this study and will act as the data controller for this study. This means that we are responsible for looking after your research information and using it properly. St Georges University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust collaborates closely with St Georges, University of London and often shares research information. Any information shared would not identify you (or your baby) and would be after you have provided us with consent, in line with ethical approval. 

Your rights to access, change or move this information are limited, as we need to manage yours and your baby’s research information in specific ways in order for the research to be reliable and accurate. If you withdraw from the study, we will keep the information about you and your baby that we have already obtained. We will not release any information that directly identifies anyone involved in the project.  To safeguard your rights, we will use the minimum personally-identifiable information possible.
Additional details are included in Part 2.

This completes Part 1. If the information in Part 1 has interested you and you are considering participation, please read the additional information in part 2 before making any decision.

Part 2

What if relevant new information becomes available?

If the study is stopped for any reason, we will tell you and arrange your continuing care. 

What will happen if I don’t want to carry on with this study?

With your permission, we would like to keep the information collected already but would not collect any more. We would also like to keep the samples collected already but any stored blood that can still be identified as yours will be destroyed if you wish. 

What if there is a problem?

Complaints:
If you wish to complain, or have any concerns about any aspect of the way you have been treated during the course of this study then please speak with the researchers who will do their best to answer your questions or concerns.  (Rosol Hamid, 020 8401 3890/ Samar Shoeir 020 8401 3000).  The normal National Health Service complaints mechanisms are also available to you.  If you are still not satisfied with the response, you may contact the hospital Patient Advice and Liaison Service (PALS), (020 8401 3210).
Harm:

There is little risk of harm associated with taking part in this study as blood tests like we are proposing are often taken during pregnancy and early infancy to look for infection and antibodies. Taking blood from you or your baby can cause temporary discomfort but is unlikely to cause any harm. Any treatment you need because of harm we caused will be in line with national recommendations. In the event that something goes wrong and you are harmed during the research and this is due to someone’s negligence then you may have grounds for legal action for compensation against the sponsor (St George’s University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust), but you may have to pay your legal costs. The normal NHS complaints mechanism will still be available to you: https://www.nhs.uk/nhsengland/complaints-and-feedback/pages/nhs-complaints.aspx 
St George’s University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust:
St George’s University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust has agreed that if you are harmed as a result of your participation in the study, you will be compensated, provided that, on the balance of probabilities, an injury was caused as a direct result of the intervention or procedures you received during the course of the study. These special compensation arrangements apply where an injury is caused to you that would not have occurred if you were not in the trial. We would not be bound to pay compensation where: the injury resulted from a drug or procedure outside the trial protocol and/or the protocol was not followed. These arrangements do not affect your right to pursue a claim through legal action.

Will my taking part in the study be kept confidential?
Yes. Croydon University Hospital will keep your name, NHS number and contact details, and that of your baby confidential and will not pass this information to the study sponsor. Croydon University Hospital will use this information as needed, to contact you about the research study, and make sure that relevant information about the study is recorded for your care, and to oversee the quality of the study. Certain individuals from the sponsor and regulatory organisations may need to look at yours and your babies medical and research records to check the accuracy of the research study. The sponsor and its collaborators will only receive information without any identifying information. The people who analyse this information will not be able to identify you or your baby and will not be able to find out your name, NHS number or contact details, unless you have consented to share it. 
Croydon University Hospital will keep identifiable information about you from this study for 5 years after the study has finished.

What will happen to any samples I give?

We will use the blood samples to test for antibodies to GBS. With your consent, we might also wish to save some left-over blood for tests of other antibodies against bacteria or viruses against which vaccines are currently being developed. Anonymised samples may also be used in laboratories of other organisations outside the UK that might include vaccine companies, in order to check our results.

All samples will be given a unique study number so that they will not be identified as yours. If your consent is given, samples will be stored in a freezer for 5 years after the study to check for antibody concentrations. 
Will any genetic tests be done?

No
What will happen to the results of the research study?

The results of this study will be available as a publication and through organisations such as Group B Strep Support (GBSS) https://gbss.org.uk/ .

Who is organising and funding the research?

This research is funded by NIHR (National Institute for Health Research) and sponsored by St Georges University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust.  
Who has reviewed the study?

All research in the NHS is looked at by independent group of people, called a Research Ethics Committee (REC), to protect your interests. This study has been reviewed and given favorable opinion by West Midlands – Solihull Research Ethics Committee.
Further Information and Contact Details

If you require any additional information or have any additional questions, further information can be found on our study website https://www.sgul.ac.uk/igbs. Alternatively please feel free to contact your midwife or a member of the research team (Rosol Hamid, 020 8401 3890/ Samar Shoeir 020 8401 3000).
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